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Governor Spring Term Newsletter 2017

Dear Parents and Carers,

The Spring Term brings staff and governors together to monitor the annual cycle of actions to do with the delivery of the curriculum. It is a valuable time for governors to ask questions about progress in different subjects. We received  Action Plans from subject leaders in the Autumn term and this term we ask ”Where are you in achieving the priorities for your subject, are there any significant barriers that are hindering what you want to achieve and how are you going to show progress in achieving your goals?” These discussions are supplemented by the Headteacher's report, which gives details about how the children are progressing and the analysis of their achievements.  Individual governors, who are linked to different subjects, have also visited school this term to see the subject taught in different classrooms. It is a privilege and joy to join lessons to see the hard work of talented staff and the enthusiasm of the children. It means we are able to share the sense of purpose and direction by seeing the school working and in action.

Attendance

The children can only do their best and fulfil their potential if they attend school every day. Perhaps this is an assumption so widely understood that it is insufficiently stated. Children need to attend school regularly to benefit from their education. Missing lessons leaves children vulnerable to falling behind. Children with poor attendance tend to achieve less in both primary and secondary school. 

This is why we, the governors and head teacher, place such an emphasis on attending school every day. The children's positive experiences at school are dependent on good attendance. We know this is an important factor in making good progress. We support Mrs.Tailby's vigilance in ensuring the children do not miss school unless they are unwell. Missing school on a regular basis has an impact which we see here at school occasionally. If a child misses the sequence of lessons, he/she can be disadvantaged by learning gaps and this can lead to a lack of confidence and perhaps even a reluctance to come to school.  Obviously, when a child is really unwell they should not be brought to school as they are not receptive to learning.   

We know that the termly attendance figures for the school are steadily rising and this means that you are giving your children the best opportunities to succeed. By your good example, you give value to their education. Thank you for your support in doing this. As a reminder about the school policy on requests for holidays in term time, or attendance at hobby activities during the school day, the school cannot authorise these absences. Authorised absence can only be granted in exceptional circumstances and if you are not sure about these, the school office will be able to help with information. 

Congratulations to all the children who achieved 100% attendance this term. This is quite a feat considering this is the term when illness tends to strike.
In articles in this newsletter, you can hear of other work the governors have been undertaking this term and the appointment of a new and talented governor who will introduce herself to you.

Rachel Houghton, New Governor

I am delighted to have joined the governing body, having watched our school go from strength to strength in recent years. I have experience of primary education, having worked for many years in educational publishing, including over a decade in primary, and with a specialism in intervention resources. My daughter enjoyed and benefited so much from her time at Middle Barton, moving on to Chipping Norton in 2016. There is never a quiet time in education, and the challenges for all schools and their staff are huge at the moment - so it is great to be working with such a talented team at Middle Barton. I am passionate about learning - not just the what but the how - and believe that all children have it in them to be curious, active and successful learners.
Thinking about Academy Schools
It is timely for us to update you about the work the governors have been doing in gathering information about the pros and cons of academy schools.
 At the beginning of the year, the governing body agreed to set up a working party to “fact find” about academy schools, multi-academy schools and federations. There are four members of this sub-committee consisting of two parent governors, Headteacher and chair. This helps to gives a breadth of perspective from different viewpoints as we consider the facts.
The Local Authority (L.A.) have historically given a complete package of services to schools, including Human Resources, Educational Psychologists, support for Newly-Qualified Teachers, to name but a few. This support is vital to help schools improve standards and function effectively.  As more schools remove themselves from the L.A., it has meant we have experienced a reduction in the services the L.A. can offer without incurring significant costs, and this is the reason we have decided to take steps to see what academies might be able to offer us as a potential alternative to the L.A.

The governors sub-committee set out to gain information by attending meetings specifically to hear what Academy schools had to say about themselves. We also wanted to know about the experiences of small primary schools that have joined and the reasons they did. We discovered that many primary schools in Oxfordshire are on the same enquiry journey as us.
This term we selected three local Academy Trusts of different sizes to compare how they operated and worked. We only wanted to speak to those who hold similar values to us about education. They accepted our invitation to come to school to answer questions proposed by the governing body and the staff. Our overarching premise for the questions was “Will a trust benefit our children and sustain the school?” We had prepared questions around seven main topics so that we could understand what differences it would mean for the children, the staff, our finances, the buildings, governance and the wider community. We are considering these answers at the moment, and it is likely these will lead to further questions.
A next step for us, in the coming summer term, will be to seek an understanding of the Local Authority's view of their position over the next five or so years. We are expecting them to make a statement shortly, which will make this clearer, as they adjust to a changing landscape for their remaining schools.
We would also like to hear your views and the views of the wider community about how best to maintain the future of the school. We plan to hold a consultation in June, so that we can share what we have learned and you can share your comments and have any questions you may have answered. I will write to you nearer the time to let you know when this will be.

In the meantime, please do make your own enquiries by visiting the websites of local Academy Trusts for information and by talking to parents of children in trust schools for their experiences as stakeholders within their trust. We all want the very best for the children at our school and this is at the heart of all our discussions and research.

Bernie Balfe, on behalf of the Academies Fact-Finding Sub-Committee
How do Governors Improve Teaching and Learning?

This term the governors step up their level of involvement in the delivery of subjects. Last term we discussed the Subject Action Plans and this term we see those plans in action. It is important for the governor to see how subjects are taught and how learning happens throughout the school. This is part of the cycle of governors work- to work with staff towards the very best of teaching and learning for the children.

In the Autumn Term, governors and subject leaders met to discuss the plans for the year ahead. These plans outline the priorities of the subject. They take account of changes to the curriculum, our pupils achievements as they move up through the school and the performance of children in the SATs tests. They include any new resources, such as a scheme of work for the teaching of spelling, or examples of good practice, such as the Mastery of Maths approach, which is new this year.  Subjects such as Literacy and Maths have a special priority but we are equally concerned the children receive a broad curriculum, including The Arts and Science based subjects, so the delivery of all subjects are important to us.

This term governors have taken part in “Learning Walks”. This includes visiting classrooms with the subject leaders to see teaching and learning and to speak to the children about their learning. All meetings and class visits have now taken place and will be discussed at our next committee meetings.

In the Summer Term, to see another aspect of teaching and learning, the governors will be able to discuss with the staff examples of the children's work in their workbooks, and see how marking helps the children to improve. Together with staff, governors will make a further review of progress in each subject and this leads into the formation of the School Development Plan for the following year and the cycle begins again!

Richard Brown, Chair of the Standards and Performance Committee
Resources Committee

The Governing Body has met and approved the school budget, which was comprehensively put together in fine detail by our finance and operations manager, Mrs. Pangu. Thank you, Mrs. Pangu! Every year the school's budget is set using the Local Authority funding formula for the following three years- so in this case till 2020.

With a projected increase in pupil numbers and some funds to carry forward from the previous year's budget we are in a neutral position overall, which in today's austerity measures environment is a positive. However, funding remains a key factor in the continual development and success of our school. Every penny we can save over the coming years will help our beautiful rural school flourish, so please do try to contribute where you can when voluntary contributions are requested for school trips and activities such as visits out and swimming lesson transport.

The Department of Education has consulted with schools on the creation of a Fairer Funding Formula. You will have heard the discussions about this in the press. The pot of money for rural schools has generally been increased. In our case, this is a nominal amount and we expect that over time we will need to tighten our belts and try to make savings wherever these can be made. Funding for the children’s education will always be our first priority. We contacted our MP, Robert Courts, to champion an increase overall for funding to the Department of Education. He is sympathetic to our needs.

The school is in the fortunate position to have pupil numbers that are rising.  This is a pleasing and positive picture. It means that for the next academic year starting in September we will open a new class, making six in total. This may not be a permanent position for the school over the next years, as pupil numbers will be the deciding factor in grouping the children, but for the next academic year we have the exciting prospect of creating a new classroom from within the school and appointing an additional member of staff.

Jamie McStocker, Chair of the Resources Committee
Website improvements
Over the past few months, we have slowly been making changes to our school website. We hope you will agree that it is looking better than ever! Back in September 2014, the government released guidance as to what we should publish on our website, and since then there have been updates with additional items that we must include.  These statutory requirements include a whole range of things from policies, to information on our curriculum, to our Key Stage 2 results. There is also guidance on what information should be made available about our governors. We have been working hard to ensure that our website is fully up to date and compliant with all the necessary information, so that it can be accessed by anyone online. If you look at our Governor pages, you will see all the information we are required to let you know about us, including details of our membership of committees, business interests, governance at other schools and attendance at meetings. We hope you will find this new format much easier to find on the website and much easier to read. 
Teresa Street, Parent Governor

Our staff are working hard for the school. We have seen them this term giving support, encouragement and challenge to the children. Their classrooms provide warm and stimulating environments and they show care for each child through the positive relationships they foster. We appreciate and thank them for all they do.

Thank you too, to our parents and those who help by volunteering. So much is achieved by goodwill.

On behalf of the Governing Body may I wish you a restful and happy Easter.

My best wishes, 
Bernie Balfe, Chair of Governors
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